
 

 

The Quarterly Commentary  

The strong and steady upward momentum 

investors enjoyed over the past two years 

was stifled in the first quarter of 2018. 

Volatility came back with a vengeance with 

some days seeing over 1,000-point swings 

on the Dow.  Rising long-term interest rates 

and protectionist behaviour from the U.S. 

government contributed during the quarter 

to jittery markets that in the opinion of 

many analysts, were already over-priced at 

the start of 2018. 

U.S. stocks continued to carry their positive 

momentum into the new year with the Dow 

Jones Industrial Average (“Dow”) advancing 

7.5% in the first four weeks of the quarter 

only to see a 10.3% decline over the next 

two weeks as markets became nervous 

about rising long-term interest rates. 

Then, in early March, President Trump 

announced a broad-based program that 

places tariffs on steel and aluminum imports, 

citing national security as the justification for 

the action. While an exemption was granted 

to Canada and Mexico, the exemption is 

contingent on reaching a new North 

American Free Trade Agreement (“NAFTA”) 

deal by May 1, 2018. 

Industry analysts have suggested that the 

real aim of the steel tariffs was directed at 

China, a country that President Trump 

believes is taking advantage of America’s 

open-trade policies. In late March, Mr. 

Trump followed the steel and aluminum 

tariff proposal with an announcement of $50 

billion in tariffs on imports from China.  With 

China and the U.S. both threatening 

additional import tariffs on each other, the 
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3 Month 
Total Return 

12 Month 
Total Return 

S&P/TSX     -4.52% 1.71% 

S&P/TSX 60 -4.61% 2.22% 

S&P/TSX     
Completion 

-4.24% 0.16% 

S&P/TSX     
SmallCap 

-7.73% -6.57% 

S&P/TSX      
Venture 

-6.35% -2.34% 

S&P/TSX    
Income Trust 

-1.40% 5.14% 

S&P/TSX     
Preferred Share 

-0.15% 5.52% 

IAIC Equity Sector Benchmarks 
  

Consumer -5.0% 7.5% 

Financial -3.5% 5.7% 

Utilities 0.6% 13.0% 

Industrial -7.5% -8.0% 

Resource -6.3% 0.2% 

Consumer 

After a strong 2017, the first quarter of 

2018 saw a pullback in the consumer 

sector that yielded a total return of -

5.0%. All three consumer subsectors saw 

returns in the red, with healthcare 

producing the largest decrease at -13.5%, 

trailed by consumer staples with returns 

of -5.9% and consumer discretionary of -

2.9%. As a result of this pullback, 

valuations in the overall sector have 

become more favorable, particularly in 

healthcare.  The attractive valuation in 

this sub-sector is supported by changing 

long-term demographic trends and new 

innovative advancements within the 

biotech and pharmaceutical space.   

 

Financial 

The Canadian finance sector gave back 

some of its 2017 gains with a total return 
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of -3.5% in the first quarter of 2018. 

Our Canadian, U.S. and International 

finance holdings continued to increase 

earnings and dividends despite regulatory 

changes, increased market volatility and 

varying rate expectations. 

New rules and regulations from federal 

and provincial regulators to cool real 

estate prices and address overextended 

homeowner debt are starting to impact 

the real estate market in Canada. 

Nevertheless, bank earnings growth is 

solid and we expect future earnings to 

continue to grow despite the impact of 

the new regulations on the real estate 

market and the increase in market price 

volatility.  

Utilities  

The utilities sector returned -6.3% over 
the first quarter of 2018. Market 
volatility, coupled with rising interest 
rates, negatively impacted the sector. The 
trailing twelve month return was 
relatively flat at 0.2%. Utilities stocks, 
made up of telecommunications, pipeline 
and power generation companies, are still 
providing investors with strong yields 
backed by sustainable cash flows. The 
pipeline subsector continues to be at the 
forefront of utility news, as many large 
projects are under scrutiny. Current 
pipeline assets are not sufficient to 
transport required oil exports, yet the 
pushback by provincial governments and 
activist groups are making it more and 
more difficult to get new projects 
approved. The good news is that this 
scarcity in pipeline capacity makes the 
assets already in service more valuable. 

Industrial 

Performance in the first quarter was 

subdued as a result of uncertainty over 

NAFTA negotiations, the threat of 

inflation as the U.S. economy reaches 

near full employment and the potential of 

the Fed increasing interest rates faster 

than expected. Trade tariffs as 

contemplated by the U.S. administration 

in the quarter introduced more anxiety 

into markets and led to a heightened 

degree of volatility. 

Overall, the Canadian industrial sector 

was the best performer in the quarter 

with a return of 0.9% in the first quarter 

and 13.0% over the past twelve months. 

Broken down into two subsectors (with 

manufacturing, transportation and 

agriculture as one, and technology being 

markets have reacted negatively, reflecting 

the possibility of an all-out trade war 

between the world’s two largest 

economies.   

Rising interest rates 

The yield on the key 10-year U.S. 

government bond rose from its close of 

2.66% at December 31 to 2.85% by January 

22. Rates at the longer end of the yield 

curve had remained low throughout 2017 

despite three increases to the U.S. Federal 

Reserve Board’s (“Fed”) overnight lending 

rate. In economic speak, we observed a 

flattening of the yield curve throughout the 

previous year. When this occurs, an 

eventual reversion to a normal “upward 

sloping” yield curve can be anticipated, 

meaning lower rates at the short end and 

higher rates on bonds with long-term 

maturities. Given the Fed’s observations of 

wage inflation increasing, which was driven 

by a lower unemployment rate of just over 

4% and economic growth exceeding 

expectations, the Fed is expected to keep 

bumping up the overnight rate throughout 

2018. Most economists and analysts thus 

expect that the 10-year rate will continue to 

rise, which will be a headwind for both 

stocks and bonds. 

President Trump’s protectionist polices 

One can hardly argue that it was 

unforeseen. In fact, one of President 

Trump’s first moves shortly after 

inauguration in January 2017 was to pull 

the U.S. out of the Trans Pacific Partnership 

(“TPP”) which, until that point, was viewed 

as a great breakthrough and a model for 

global trade. Despite concerns from 

economists about the potential negative 

impact of the withdrawal from the TPP on 

the U.S. economy, the markets shrugged off 

the pullout and the Dow continued its 

steady climb throughout 2017.  

In March, President Trump proposed a 

series of trade protectionist measures that 

were not ignored by investors. The surprise 

announcement of the unexpected steel and 

aluminum tariffs sent the first signal to 

investors that the U.S. might actually move 

ahead with a serious trade protectionist 

agenda. President Trump’s tweets that 

“trade wars are good” and “easily won” did 

not settle investors’ uneasiness about what 

might transpire in the coming months. 

Three weeks later came the 

announcement of 25% tariffs on $50 

billion of goods imported from China, the 

world’s second largest economy behind 

the U.S. and, like Canada, one of the 

U.S.’s largest trading partners. As a result, 

investors took notice, driving stock 

markets down sharply, particularly when 

China immediately retaliated with the 

announcement of its own tariffs on $50 

billion of imports from the U.S. The 

response from China was followed by 

President Trump’s musing about 

extending the tariffs to another $100 

billion of imports. To put the numbers 

into perspective, tariffs on $150 billion of 

Chinese goods translates into 

approximately 28% of the total that the 

U.S. imports from China. A retaliatory 

response of equal magnitude would be to 

place a tariff on 80% of all US exports to 

China. The extra tariffs would add costs 

to U.S. consumers while negatively 

impacting U.S. industries that export to 

China. Investors have clearly expressed 

concern about a trade war between 

China and the U.S. with continued 

volatility in U.S. and global stock markets.   

It remains to be seen whether the 

negative market reactions to Mr. Trump’s 

tariff and protectionist announcements 

soften his firm stand against trade 

treaties. He views himself as a market-

friendly president; as such, it appears he 

has been trying to find a balance 

between delivering on the commitments 

he made to a large part of his support 

base while assuring the markets that he 

stands behind the nation’s business 

interests. It is also worth noting that U.S. 

mid-term elections are approaching, as 

well as Senate elections in Mexico. 

Failure to renegotiate a NAFTA deal could 

be a concern for two governments that 

Sector Watch (cont’d) 

 

 

“It remains to be seen whether 

the negative market reactions to 

Mr. Trump’s tariff and              

protectionist announcements 

soften his firm stand against 

trade treaties.“ 
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the other), the three-month returns were 

-1.9% and +2.6%, respectively. Over the 

past twelve months, returns were even 

better, with gains of 8.1% and 4.9%, 

respectively. 

Resource 

The existing Keystone Pipeline, used by 

Canadian oil sand producers to ship their 

heavy oil to the U.S. market, continued to 

operate at reduced pressure this quarter. 

The pipeline, which suffered a line break 

in November 2017, has been operating at 

70,000 to 100,000 barrels per day (“bpd”) 

below its 590,000 bpd capacity. As a 

result, the Heavy Oil Discount, the 

difference in price between heavy 

Western Canadian Select oil and West 

Texas Intermediate oil, ended March 29 at 

$24.52 (USD), up substantially from the 

October 31 pre-line break discount of 

$11.81. The Keystone Pipeline is expected 

to return to full capacity next quarter. 

However, with an expected 400,000 bpd 

increase in oil sands production in 2018, 

very limited additional pipeline capacity is 

available. Canadian oil companies will 

continue to receive a larger discount for 

oil destined to the U.S. market, in order to 

offset the increased costs of alternate 

transport, primarily by rail. 

Sector Watch (cont’d) could lose ruling support if a deal does not 

move forward before they face voters.   

President Trump has granted temporary 

exemptions to Canada and Mexico with 

respect to the tariffs on steel and aluminum 

that expire May 1, if a new NAFTA deal is 

negotiated. It is fair to say that a  deal is 

unlikely to be finalized by the imposed 

deadline, but all parties are working hard to 

get a framework in place by then. Given that 

there is only an agreement on six of the 30 

chapters of NAFTA, one might conclude that 

even a framework is unlikely. However, it 

appears that there is agreement for the 

largest and most controversial sector: 

automobiles.   

For investors, NAFTA’s renegotiation has 

been less about financial impact than it has 

been about the signals being sent from the 

Trump administration, and in particular, 

signs of any shift the administration may be 

showing by softening its strong protectionist 

stance.   While Canada is one of the largest 

trading partners for the U.S., the economic 

value of trade between the two countries is 

insignificant to the U.S. in comparison to the 

relative value for the Canadian economy.  

Approximately $580 billion flows across the 

border. Nearly $280 billion of Canada’s 

exports to the U.S. represent approximately 

18% of Canadian gross domestic product 

(“GDP”). Any changes to the current 

agreement will have a much larger ripple 

effect on Canada than it will the U.S. and, in 

turn, on Canadian financial markets. 

US economy growing while 

uncertainties escalate 

The fourth quarter of 2017 saw the U.S. 

economy expand at an annualized rate of 

2.9%, up from the original projection of 

2.5%. The forecasts for U.S. GDP growth in 

2018 to 3.0% or higher caused the Fed to 

push its overnight lending rate up by 0.25% 

in March. Despite the market volatility and 

some softening of consumer demand in the 

first quarter of 2018, the U.S. economy 

continued to exhibit strength. While global 

Purchasing Manager’s Indices (“PMI”) were 

down in the first quarter, the U.S. PMI held 

up, defying the trend, as consumer 

confidence remained relatively high.  

Analysts suggest that some softening of 

consumer confidence was expected 

following the surge in spending on 

automobiles and building materials in the 

wake of the hurricanes of 2017. There are, 

however, some significant economic 

tailwinds that could subside as the effects of 

stimulus measures are realized and the U.S. 

dollar potentially strengthens.  

At the same time, the U.S. economy, nearing 

capacity with an unemployment rate slightly 

over 4%, is fuelling inflation and, in 

particular, wage inflation. While the 

combination of low unemployment rates 

and increased wages puts more money in 

the pockets of consumers and helps 

maintain their confidence in job prospects, 

the Fed continued to view inflation as the 

most significant threat over the next 12-24 

months. As a result, the Fed funds rate is 

expected to continue to increase throughout 

2018. How will rising interest rates affect 

economic growth over the next 12-24 

months? There is a very real possibility that 

growth could fall back below 2% and even 

head towards recessionary territory if 

consumer confidence drops and capital 

spending is deferred. The Fed will 

undoubtedly try to strike the right balance 

to cool down inflation without seriously 

damaging confidence and spending. 

At the same time, there is some uncertainty 

regarding the impact of simulative 

measures. On the surface, a corporate tax 

cut from 35% to 21% should have a big 

impact on corporate earnings to the upside 

and stimulate investment. The reality, 

however, is that most corporations already 

had been paying an effective rate of income 

tax somewhat lower than 35%. Secondly, 

some of these savings will be eroded away 

by competitive pressures and the sharing of 

those gains with other stakeholders, mainly 

customers and employees. While both 

consumers and corporations will have more 

money to spend and invest, the projected 

growth in spending by the federal 

government is expected to outpace gains in 

revenue via the growth in economic activity. 

Some government expenditures are 

expected to grow much faster than the 

“There are, however, some 

significant economic          

tailwinds that could subside 

as the effects of stimulus 

measures are realized and 

the U.S. dollar potentially 

strengthens. “ 

 

 

 

“With an expected 

400,000 bpd increase in 

oil sands production in 

2018, very limited 

additional pipeline 

capacity is available. 

Canadian oil companies 

will continue to receive 

a larger discount for oil 

destined to the U.S. 

market, in order to 

offset the increased 

costs of alternate 

transport, primarily by 

rail.”  
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economy and the rate of inflation. For 

example, healthcare will be driven by an 

aging demographic and increased costs 

for hospital services. The national debt is 

also expected to grow and could be 

nearing 100% of GDP in the next five 

years. 

Weakening Canadian economy and 

Bank of Canada balancing act 

One of the anomalies observed over the 

past two years has been the strength of 

the Canadian economy, particularly from 

mid-2016 through to the third quarter of 

2017. Yet Canadian equities, as measured 

by the S&P/TSX Composite Index (“S&P/

TSX”), posted the poorest performance 

among G7 markets. After growing at an 

annualized rate of 4.2% in the first half of 

2017, economic growth in Canada slowed 

significantly in the second half of the year 

with the third quarter posting 1.5%, with a 

slight uptick to 1.7% in the fourth quarter. 

Analysts suggest that even the relatively 

weak performance in the fourth quarter 

was boosted by a surge in housing starts 

as home buyers rushed into the market 

ahead of new rules that tightened 

mortgage eligibility, effective January 1, 

2018. The Bank of Canada (“BoC”) moved 

ahead with an anticipated increase of 

0.25% to its overnight lending rate in 

January to 1.25%, adding to the two 

increases it implemented in 2017. Some 

analysts suggested that this was an 

inappropriate measure.  

During its most recent meeting held in 

March, the BoC did not raise the 

overnight rate but did cite that economic 

conditions may warrant further increases 

later in the year. Some of the optimism 

that the BoC cites is driven by the 

unemployment rate which remains at 

5.7%, the lowest rate since 1976. Full 

employment will translate into 

inflationary pressures, but caution needs 

to be observed on a number of fronts. 

First and foremost is the ongoing 

renegotiation of NAFTA and the impact 

that any new tariffs will have on 

Canadian exports. Second, growth in 

consumer spending seems to have 

slowed somewhat in the second half of 

2017 and has carried into the first 

quarter of 2018. The BoC has been 

concerned for some time now about the 

level of debt that Canadian households 

have taken on. While a pullback in 

spending may be a sign that Canadians 

will begin to strengthen their personal 

balance sheets, it will also impact 

economic growth in a negative way.   

Finally, how will government policies at 

the federal and provincial levels impact 

the economy? Higher income taxes and 

minimum wages, carbon taxes and 

disagreement between provinces and 

the federal government over pipelines 

may prove to be a further drag on the 

economy. We have already experienced 

job losses in Ontario following a 22.8% 

increase in the minimum wage that took 

effect January 1. In BC, Kinder Morgan 

has recently announced that they are 

suspending any further spending on the 

Trans Mountain Pipeline, a major project 

that would increase the flow of oil from 

Alberta to the BC coast and international 

markets. These are all issues that the 

BoC will have to consider carefully as it 

balances accommodation with taming 

inflation through monetary policy. 

Muted expectations for 2018  

We continue to believe that returns in 

2018 will be relatively muted compared 

to the past two years. On the positive 

side, we are seeing some sectors and 

stocks coming off highs that were 

difficult to support with current and 

projected earnings. Some are coming 

back into a value range where they may 

provide a buying opportunity. We 

continue to urge investors to temper 

expectations for growth in 2018 and 

stick to a balanced allocation of income-

producing and equities, diversified 

across all economic sectors and 

structured to mitigate the impact of 

volatility to the downside.     

Closing comments 

Market timing seldom works out for 

investors. By sticking to the 

fundamentals and buying good quality 

companies, investors can ride out 

volatile periods, like the one we’re 

currently experiencing. Such a strategy 

requires discipline and negating the 

impact of emotions from investment 

decisions. Despite the market pullback 

of the first quarter, there are still some 

economic sectors and specific stocks 

that are valued above their intrinsic 

value. As we have suggested over the 

past 12 months, it remains prudent to 

exercise caution. As the current 

economic cycle extends into 2018, an 

economic slowdown or recession 

becomes more probable, particularly if 

some of the headwinds facing the U.S. 

economy, such as wage inflation, push 

the Fed to act aggressively to the 

detriment of economic growth.   

As mentioned last quarter, one of the 

key issues we continue to monitor 

closely is the yield curve, particularly 

in the middle- to- long end. This will 

not change our basic investment 

philosophy built on value, 

diversification and discipline, but may 

guide us in some tactical adjustments. 

Clients may have noticed that some 

over-weighted stock positions in their 

portfolios may have been trimmed in 

the first quarter as a result of the 

discipline we employ.   

It is important to keep in mind that 

each client’s asset allocation is 

matched to the client’s specific risk 

tolerance with the objective of 

managing the volatility associated with 

uncertainty. This does not mean that 

all downside risk is avoided but that 

each client maintains a level of 

comfort with the performance of their 

portfolio in a volatile market. Solid 

blue-chip names continue to offer 

relatively attractive dividend yields 

and staying invested in good 

companies with stable earnings and a 

rational dividend payout policy allows 

you to wait out the volatility with a 

portfolio  structured to your comfort 

level.                                                                            

 

“Analysts suggest that even the 

relatively weak performance in 

the fourth quarter was boosted 

by a surge in housing starts as 

home buyers rushed into the 

market ahead of new rules that 

tightened mortgage eligibility, 

effective January 1, 2018.” 
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After a year in which markets moved steadily upwards, the first 

quarter of 2018 saw a return of volatility as markets experienced 

large swings both positive and negative. The majority of worldwide 

indices finished down at the end of March, but Canadian investor 

returns were helped by a decline in the Canadian dollar compared 

to the U.S. dollar.  

The U.S. market was the top-performing geographic region in the 

quarter, again helped by favourable currency swings. The S&P 500 

Index returned 2.1% in Canadian dollar terms to investors during 

the first quarter, with U.S. dollar returns at -0.8%. The year began 

well with corporations benefiting from tax reform that lowered the 

taxes payable for many companies. The strong economic data in 

the U.S. allowed the new Fed Chair, Jerome Powell, to increase 

rates in March to a target rate of 1.75%. The prospect of higher 

rates and the threat of trade sanctions with a number of the U.S.’s 

trade partners caused tensions with investors as markets fell to 

close the quarter. 

The Canadian market was the laggard for the first three months of 

the year with a total return of -4.5% for the S&P/TSX. Declines 

were widespread with uncertainty over changes to NAFTA and 

what a revised agreement may look like. The BoC did raise rates 

early in the quarter but was cautious regarding future rates, as 

many unresolved issues pertaining to global trade and other risks 

remained.  

International markets had a total return to Canadian investors of 

1.4%, following a similar path of U.S. indices. The rationale on its 

performance is also similar, with many international markets 

affected by U.S. interest rates and the pace of global trade.  

                          

 

 

Market Performance 

What the Markets Did 

CA Rates Mar-18 Feb-18 Jan-18 Dec-17 Nov-17 Oct-17 Mar-17 

Target 1.25%  1.25% 1.25% 1.00% 1.00% 1.00% 0.50% 

90D TBill 0.87% 1.15% 1.20% 1.06% 0.87% 0.92% 0.52% 

2Y Benchmark 1.78%  1.79% 1.84% 1.69% 1.43% 1.39% 0.75% 

10y Benchmark 2.09%  2.24% 2.29% 2.04% 1.89% 1.95% 1.62% 

30Y Benchmark 2.23% 2.37% 2.36% 2.26% 2.23% 2.30% 2.30% 

CPI (Y/Y) NA 2.16% 1.70% 1.87% 2.10% 1.39% 1.56% 

CPI x-Food/Ener. (Y/Y) NA 1.84% 1.53% 1.70% 1.77% 1.37% 1.71% 

$U/$C 0.775 0.780 0.814 0.797 0.776 0.775 0.750 

€/$C 0.629 0.639 0.654 0.664 0.651 0.666 0.702 

¥/$C 82.380 83.276 88.907 89.775 87.059 88.157 83.634 

CDN Target Rate US Target Rate US-CDN Dollar 
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